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OPINION & ORDER 

Plaintiffs Luis Vargas and Bully Sound Records, Inc. 

("Bully Sound") assert claims of copyright infringement, unfair 

competition, breach of contract, and tortious interference with 

contractual relations. Defendants Viacom International, Inc. 

a/k/a VHl Networks, Monami Entertainment LLC, NFGTV, Inc. a/k/a 

Eastern, and New Pop Culture Productions, Inc. (collectively, 

the "Network Defendants") move to dismiss the claims against 

them (Counts I, II, IV, and V) in the Amended Complaint for 

failure to state a claim upon which relief can be granted. 

Additionally, Defendant James Rosario moves to dismiss Counts I 

and II in the Amended Complaint for failure to state a claim 

upon which relief can be granted. 

For the reasons that follow, Defendants' motions are 

granted in part and denied in part. 
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BACKGROUND 

The following facts are as alleged in the Amended Complaint 

(Dkt. No. 41) and accompanying exhibits. 

This case arises out of Defendants' unauthorized broadcast 

and distribution of Plaintiffs' copyrighted sound recording "BAD 

GIRL" (the "Recording"). Compl. 'JI'JI 1-2. Plaintiff Luis Vargas is 

a talent manager, promoter, musician, and music producer. Id. 

'JI 4. Plaintiff Bully Sound is a New York record company, music 

publishing company, and artist management company. Id. 'JI 18. 

Bully Sound manages performing artists, produces sound 

recordings, and distributes, sells, and licenses its sound 

recordings in the United States and worldwide; it is wholly 

owned by Vargas. Id. They discover and develop recording artists 

to create, advertise, promote, sell, and license sound 

recordings of music artists' performances. Id. 'JI 19. 

Defendant James Rosario is a recording artist. Id. Vargas 

and Bully Sound spent considerable time, money, and effort in 

promoting Rosario's musical career. Id. 'JI 27. They booked radio 

station interviews, club performances, photo shoots, and a 10-

state tour for Rosario. Id. Vargas arranged for Rosario to be 

featured on songs by widely-known recording artists, and 

promoted Rosario's music to numerous prominent DJs, which led to 

New York radio airplay of one of Rosario's songs. Id. As a 

result, Rosario became widely known in the entertainment 
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industry as the exclusive artist of Bully Sound. Id. 

On April 18, 2016, Rosario and Bully Sound entered into a 

Music Publishing (Songwriter) Agreement ("Publishing 

Agreement"), with Rosario as the "Writer" and Bully Sound as the 

"Publisher." Id. i 23. The Publishing Agreement states: 

Writer hereby assigns, transfers, set over and grants to 
Publisher, in the territory of the Universe, each and every 
right and interest of every kind, nature and description in 
and to the results and proceeds of Writer's services 
hereunder, including but not limited to the titles, words and 
music of any and all musical compositions in any and all forms 
(including original arrangements of musical compositions in 
the public domain), and all rights and interests existing 
under all agreements and licenses relating thereto, together 
with all copyrights and renewals and extensions thereof, which 
musical compositions have been written, composed, created, 
conceived or acquired, in whole or in part, by Writer alone or 
in collaboration with another or others at any time prior to 
or during the term hereof (all of which are referred to herein 
as "Compositions") . Writer does hereby warrant and 
represent that each and every Composition is and shall at all 
times be Publisher's sole and exclusive property and that no 
Composition has been transferred to any third party prior to 
the commencement of this agreement. 

Id. Ex. 10 i 3 (a). It also states, 

Included within the rights referred to above, without 
limitation, is Writer's irrevocable grant to Publisher of the 
sole and exclusive right, throughout the Territory with 
respect to the Compositions as follows: 

(1) To perform the Compositions publically for profit by means 
of public and private performance, radio broadcasting, 
television, or any and all other means, whether now known or 
which may hereafter come into existence. 

(3) To secure copyright registration and protection of the 
Compositions in Publisher's name or otherwise as Publisher may 
desire at Publisher's own cost and expense and at Publisher's 
election, including any and all renewals and extensions of 
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copyrights, and to have and to hold said copyrights, renewals, 
extensions and all rights of whatsoever nature thereunder 
existing, for and during the full term of all said copyrights 
and all renewals and extensions thereof. 

Id. 1 J(b). The term of the Publishing Agreement is for five 

years. Id. 1 24. Under the Publishing Agreement, Rosario agreed 

that he would "not write or compose, or furnish or dispose of, 

any musical compositions, titles, lyrics, or music" for anyone 

other than Bully Sound, in return for which Rosario received an 

advance of $100,000. Id. 

Sometime in 2016, Vargas introduced Rosario to the casting 

agents of a reality television show entitled "Love & Hip Hop New 

York" (the "Show"). Id. 1 28. The Show is currently being aired 

as part of Defendant VHl Networks' regularly scheduled 

programming and through VHl Networks' "On Demand" service, 

available on cable and VHl Networks' website and cell phone 

application. Id. 1 20. Vargas secured a three-second cameo 

appearance of Rosario on the Show, which was filmed on August 

30, 2016. Id. 1 28. 

Months after this cameo appearance, Rosario showed Vargas a 

copy of a Split Sheet/Music License that Rosario had given the 

Show's producer, Defendant NFGTV, Inc., also known as Eastern 

("Eastern"), dated May 20, 2016. Id .. 1 29. The Split Sheet/Music 

License licensed Eastern's use of Rosario's sound recording 

entitled "Gotta Go Get It." Id. The Split Sheet/Music License 
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identified Bully Sound as Rosario's publisher and record label, 

and listed Bully Sound's contact information. Id. 

The "BAD GIRL" Recording was created on November 7, 2016. 

Id. ':II 1 7. 

On April 7, 2017, the terms of the Publishing Agreement 

were modified in the Addendum to Music Publishing Agreement 

("Addendum") Id. ':II 25; Ex. 11. The Addendum states: 

All rights, title and interest throughout the world (the 
"Territory") in perpetuity, including, without limitation, the 
copyright and all renewals and extensions thereof, in and of 
the Writer's Services as defined in the Music Publishing 
Agreement (Exhibit A) in Section 3, which shall extend to any 
Album and any Album ProJect Masters created by Writer (the 
"Works"), including, without limitation, all Album artwork and 
liner notes, and all Videos and other promotional material 
created shall vest solely and exclusively in Publisher from 
creation. 

Id. Ex. 11 ':II 3. It also states: 

Id. 

Publisher shall have the sole and exclusive right throughout 
the Territory to exploit the Works embodied thereon, including 
without limitation, the sole and exclusive right to 
manufacture Records embodying the Works or any portion of any 
performance embodied in any Album ProJect Master, to publicly 
perform such Records, and to reproduce, sell, transfer, 
advertise, license, synchronize with any medium or otherwise 
deal in, use, exploit or dispose of the Works embodied thereon 
throughout the world. 

The copyright to the "BAD GIRL" sound recording was 

registered with the United States Copyright Office in Vargas's 

name, with an effective date of registration of May 5, 2017. Id. 

91 16; Ex. 2. 

In May of 2017, Bully Sound attempted to register "BAD 
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GIRL" with Broadcast Music, Inc. Id. ~ 31. Broadcast Music, Inc. 

informed Vargas that "BAD GIRL" had already been registered by 

Rosario as the sole owner. Id. Bully Sound's copyright attorney 

disputed Rosario's registration and was able to change the 

registration name to Bully Sound. Id. Rosario then accused 

Vargas of trying to steal Rosario's music. Id. ~ 32. Rosario 

stated that he wanted to part ways, and that Vargas could "take" 

the song "Gotta Go Get It" if Rosario could "take" "BAD GIRL." 

Id. Plaintiffs rejected that offer, and did not agree to release 

Rosario from the Publishing Agreement. Id. 

In May of 2017, Vargas also discovered that Rosario had 

uploaded an identical copy of the Recording under a different 

title, "BAH GURL," to multiple online music distributors. Id. 

~ 34. This diverted income from the Recording's sales from Bully 

Sound to Rosario, who began to call himself an "independent 

artist" on his social media accounts. Id. In response to 

Rosario's distribution of the Recording, Plaintiffs sent take

down notices to the online music distributors advising them that 

Rosario's upload of the Recording was unlawful and infringed 

Plaintiffs' copyright. Id. ~ 35. As a result, the download pages 

were removed. Id. Rosario then issued his own take-down notices, 

which Bully Sound refuted. Id. ~ 36; Exs. 21-22. Rosario also 

posted notices dated November 13 and 14, 2017, on his Snapchat 

social media account accusing Plaintiffs of fraud for publishing 
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the Recording. Id. i 37; Ex. 23. 

Before Defendants broadcasted the Recording on the Show, a 

notice of Bully Sound's copyright was displayed on the 

Recording's download pages on two widely-used internet music 

retailers, iTunes and Spotify. Id. i 22; Exs. 5-6. Additionally, 

an image of the CD cover for "BAD GIRL" on the websites of 

Amazon, Apple Music, and YouTube displayed Bully Sound's 

trademark logo next to the song title and Rosario's stage name, 

"James R." Id. Exs. 7-9. 

The Recording was first aired on the Show on November 13, 

2017. Id. i 20. In the first episode in which the Recording was 

featured, Rosario is depicted filming a music video of the 

Recording, whose title was changed from "BAD GIRL" to "BAH GURL" 

on the Show. Id. ii 21, 33. The "BAH GURL" title was prominently 

displayed and broadcasted prior to each commercial break. Id. 

~ 33. In the second episode, Rosario is depicted hosting a video 

release party to debut the music video. Id. ~ 21. The second 

episode also prominently displays the title "BAH GURL." Id. The 

Show continues to broadcast these two episodes of the Show and 

advertisements that contain portions of the Recording. Id. ~ 38. 

On January 16, 2018, Vargas retroactively assigned the 

registered copyright to the Recording and "all Rights forming a 

part of the Copyrighted sound recording, embodied in, or 

necessary for use of such Copyright" to Bully Sound nunc pro 
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tune, as of November 7, 2016, the date the Recording was 

created. Id. ~ 17; Ex. 3. 

DISCUSSION 

On a motion to dismiss under Rule 12(b) (6), the court 

accepts all factual allegations in the complaint as true, and 

draws all reasonable inferences 1n the plaintiff's favor. Kelly

Brown v. Winfrey, 717 F.3d 295, 304 (2d Cir. 2013). To survive a 

motion to dismiss, a complaint must plead "enough facts to state 

a claim to relief that is plausible on its face." Bell Atl. 

Corp. v. Twombly, 550 U.S. 544, 570, 127 S. Ct. 1955, 1974 

(2007). A claim is facially plausible "when the plaintiff pleads 

factual content that allows the court to draw the reasonable 

inference that the defendant is liable for the misconduct 

alleged." Ashcroft v. Iqbal, 556 U.S. 662, 678, 129 S. Ct. 1937, 

1949 (2009). "In considering a motion to dismiss for failure to 

state a claim pursuant to Rule 12(b) (6), a district court may 

consider the facts alleged in the complaint, documents attached 

to the complaint as exhibits, and documents incorporated by 

reference in the complaint." DiFolco v. MSNBC Cable L.L.C., 622 

F.3d 104, 111 (2d Cir. 2010). 

Counts I and V: Copyright Infringement 

A claim of copyright infringement "requires proof that 

(1) the plaintiff had a valid copyright in the work allegedly 

infringed and (2) the defendant infringed the plaintiff's 
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copyright by violating one of the exclusive rights that 17 

U.S.C. § 106 bestows upon the copyright holder." Island Software 

and Computer Service, Inc. v. Microsoft Corp., 413 F.3d 257, 260 

(2d Cir. 2005) (internal quotation marks omitted); Lipton v. 

Nature Co., 71 F.3d 464, 469 (2d Cir. 1995). "A certificate of 

copyright registration is prima facie evidence that the 

copyright is valid," though this presumption may be rebutted. 

Fonar Corp. v. Domenick, 105 F.3d 99, 104 (2d Cir. 1997); 17 

U.S.C. § 410(c). Defendants dispute that Plaintiffs own a valid, 

exclusive copyright in the "BAD GIRL" Recording. Defs.' Mem. at 

2 . 

The Copyright Act provides that copyright ownership "vests 

initially in the author or authors of the work." 17 U.S.C. 

§ 201(a). It also states that "ownership of a copyright may be 

transferred in whole or in part "Id. § 201(d). "A 

transfer of copyright ownership is not valid unless an 

instrument of conveyance is in writing and signed by the owner 

of the rights conveyed or the owner's agent." TeeVee Toons, Inc. 

v. DM Records, Inc., No. 05-CV-5602 (JGK), 2007 WL 2851218, at 

*4 (S.D.N.Y. Sept. 27, 2007); 17 U.S.C. § 204(a). "Courts have 

explained that, in order to constitute a valid assignment of 

rights under 17 U.S.C. § 204(a) of the Copyright Act, a 

qualifying writing . need not contain an elaborate 

explanation nor any particular magic words, but must simply show 
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an agreement to transfer copyright." Sohm v. Scholastic Inc., 

No. 16-CV-7098 (JPO), 2018 WL 1605214, at *15 n.1 (S.D.N.Y. Mar. 

29, 2018) (quoting Metro. Reg' l Info. Sys., Inc. v. Am. Home 

Realty Network, Inc., 722 F.3d 591, 600 (4th Cir. 2013) 

(internal quotation marks omitted)). 

As an author of "BAD GIRL," Rosario initially owned the 

copyright to the "BAD GIRL" composition. Rosario then 

transferred his ownership of the copyright to his compositions 

through the Publishing Agreement. The Publishing Agreement 

clearly demonstrates an intent to transfer all of Rosario's 

ownership rights in the compositions, including copyright 

ownership, to Bully Sound. Specifically, it states that Rosario 

assigned to Bully Sound "each and every right and interest of 

every kind," including "all copyrights and renewals and 

extensions" of the compositions. Compl. Ex. 10 'TI 3 (a). It also 

states that "each and every Composition" Rosario wrote "is and 

shall at all times be" Bully Sound's "sole and exclusive 

property." Id. It further states that Rosario granted to Bully 

Sound "the sole and exclusive right" to "perform the 

Compositions publically for profit by means of public and 

private performance, radio broadcasting, television, or any and 

all other means . ." and to "secure copyright registration 

and protection of the Compositions . and to have and to hold 

said copyrights . for and during the full term of all said 
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copyrights . " Id. ':JI 3 (b). 

The Publishing Agreement is in writing and is signed by 

Rosario, and is thus a valid assignment. Therefore, Bully Sound 

was the owner of the compositions Rosario wrote during the term 

of the Publishing Agreement. See Preta v. Collectibles, Inc., 

No. 00-CV-0279 (JGK), 2002 WL 472134, at *2-4 (S.D.N.Y. Mar. 27, 

2002) (finding that plaintiff lacked a valid copyright interest 

in the compositions he created because plaintiff assigned the 

"world-wide copyright" to the compositions to defendants through 

multiple Songwriter Agreements); Kriger v. Macfadden Publ'ns, 43 

F. Supp. 170, 172 (S.D.N.Y. 1941) (finding that because writers 

and composers assigned their interests in "the title, words, and 

music" of a song and "the right to secure copyright" to 

publisher, publisher "was the absolute owner of the song in 

question" and "had the right to apply for copyright (which it 

did) in its own name"). 

Defendants do not dispute that Bully Sound owns the rights 

to the compositions. Rather, Defendants argue that the 

Publishing Agreement only assigned to Bully Sound the ownership 

rights to the compositions, and not ownership rights to any 

sound recordings of the compositions. Defs.' Mem. at 10. Thus, 

Defendants argue, Plaintiffs did not have any copyright interest 

in the sound recordings, rendering Plaintiffs' registered 

copyright to the Recording invalid. Id. 
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"Copyright protection extends to two distinct aspects of 

music: (1) the musical composition, which is itself usually 

composed of two distinct aspects-music and lyrics; and (2) the 

physical embodiment of a particular performance of the musical 

composition, usually in the form of a master recording." Ulloa 

v. Universal Music and Video Distrib. Corp., 303 F. Supp. 2d 

409, 412 (S.D.N.Y. 2004) (citations and internal quotation marks 

omitted). "Sound recordings and their underlying musical 

compositions are separate works with their own distinct 

copyrights." Bridgeport Music, Inc. v. UMG Recordings, Inc., 585 

F.3d 267, 279 n.1 (6th Cir. 2009) (citing 17 U.S.C. § 102(a) (2), 

(7)); see also 6 Melville B. Nimmer & David Nimmer, Nimmer on 

Copyright§ 30.03 (2013) ("Copyright ownership of the physical 

embodiment of the performance of a musical composition (e.g. a 

master recording) is distinct from the ownership of the 

copyright in the musical composition itself . ."). 

Plaintiffs have adequately alleged that Rosario assigned 

his rights in the sound recordings in addition to the 

compositions. Although the Publishing Agreement does not 

specifically mention ownership rights to sound recordings, the 

Addendum to the Publishing Agreement states that the rights and 

interests assigned in the Publishing Agreement "shall extend to 

any Album and Album Project Masters created by Writer" and 

"shall vest solely and exclusively in Publisher from creation." 
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Compl. Ex. 11. Thus, Bully Sound has the same ownership rights 

to the "Albums" and "Album Project Masters" that it does to the 

compositions. 

Plaintiffs contend that the phrases "Album" and "Album 

Project Masters" refer to sound recordings, such as the "BAD 

GIRL" Recording. Pl.'s Mem. in Opp'n to Rosario's Mot. at 8. 

Defendants dispute this interpretation, arguing that the terms 

"Album" or "Album Project Master" are not defined in the 

Addendum. Defs.' Reply Mem. at 10. Defendants do not offer an 

alternative definition of these terms. 

Although neither the Agreement nor the Addendum defines the 

terms "Album" or "Album Project Masters," numerous court 

decisions use the terms "master," "master recording," and "sound 

recording" synonymously. See Tuff-N-Rumble Mgmt., Inc. v. 

Sugarhill Music Publ'g Inc., 75 F. Supp. 2d 242, 247 (S.D.N.Y. 

1999) (using the terms "the master recording of the Composition" 

and "the 'master' component, i.e. the sound recording itself" 

interchangeably); Poindexter v. EMI Record Group Inc., No. 11-

CV-559 (LTS), 2012 WL 1027639, at *l (S.D.N.Y. Mar. 27, 2012) 

("Plaintiff was the co-producer of the sound recording (or 

'master') of the song"); M.T. Industries, Inc. v. Dominion 

Entertainment, Inc., No. 89-CV-8028, 1991 WL 50979, at *2 

(S.D.N.Y. Mar. 29, 1991) (shortening "the master recordings 

embodied on the . . albums" to "the 'Masters'"); see also 6 
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Melville B. Nimmer & David Nimmer, Nimmer on Copyright§ 

30. 03A ( 2) ( 2013) ("'Master, ' 'Master Recording' or 'Recording' 

means any recording of sound, whether or not coupled with a 

visual image, by any method and on any substance or material, 

whether now or hereafter known, which is intended for use in the 

recording, production and/or manufacture of Phonograph 

Records.") . 

The term "Album" appears to denote a compilation of 

multiple sound recordings, or "masters." See id. ("'LP' or 

'Album' means a sufficient number of Masters embodying Artist's 

performances to comprise one or more 12-inch, 33 1/3, long

playing Phonograph Record album, or the equivalent, of not less 

than thirty-eight minutes of playing time."); Leo Feist, Inc. v. 

Apollo Records N.Y. Corp., 300 F. Supp. 32, 40 (quoting language 

calling a collection of 17 songs an "album"); TeeVee Toons, 2007 

WL 2851218, at *2 (agreement provided that Participant agreed to 

"assign and transfer . an undivided one-half interest . 

in all newly created master recordings made for this Album"); 

id. (noting that the album "contain[ed] the original recorded 

performances of the Compositions"). 

The language in the Addendum that Bully Sound has "the sole 

and exclusive right to manufacture Records embodying the Works 

or any portion of any performance embodied in any Album Project 

Master" further supports the interpretation that an "Album 
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Project Master" is an embodiment of a composition. Therefore, 

the term "Album Project Masters" in the Addendum seems to refer 

to sound recordings or some similar form of physical embodiment 

to be included on an "Album." See Serdarevic v. Centex Homes, 

LLC, 760 F. Supp. 2d 322, 328 (S.D.N.Y. 2010) ("On a motion to 

dismiss, the Court may resolve issues of contract interpretation 

when the contract is properly before the Court, but must resolve 

all ambiguities in the contract in Plaintiffs' favor."). That 

Rosario's "services" are defined in the Publishing Agreement as 

a "songwriter and composer" rather than a performer or recording 

artist (Defs.' Reply Mem. at 8) does not change the fact that 

the Publishing Agreement and Addendum transferred Rosario's 

rights to the album project masters to Bully Sound. Plaintiffs 

have thus adequately alleged facts showing that Rosario assigned 

to Bully Sound his ownership rights to both the compositions and 

sound recordings (including the "BAD GIRL" Recording) through 

the Publishing Agreement and Addendum. 

Defendants claim that the Addendum is not between Rosario 

and Bully Sound but rather between Rosario and Vargas in his 

personal capacity. Defs.' Mem. at 11. They argue that because 

the original Publishing Agreement was between Rosario and Bully 

Sound, Vargas could not amend the Publishing Agreement through 

the Addendum. Id. This argument is unavailing because the 

Addendum is clear that Vargas was acting in his representative 
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capacity on behalf of Bully Sound. Specifically, the Addendum 

states, "This Addendum is made . . by and between James 

Rosario, an individual . and Luis Vargas on behalf of Bully 

Sound Records, Inc. with its principal place of business located 

at 60-36 255th Street, Douglaston, NY 11362 (henceforth 

"Publisher")." Compl. Ex. 11. CJ! 1. Additionally, Bully Sound was 

designated as the "Publisher" in the original Publishing 

Agreement, and the Addendum was written to "further define" the 

Publishing Agreement. Id. CJ! 2. 

Although Vargas's signature in the Addendum was not 

accompanied by the words "President" or "Bully Sound Records, 

Inc." (as it was in the original Publishing Agreement), there is 

no evidence that Vargas intended to sign the Addendum in a 

personal capacity. See Salzman Sign Co. v. Beck, 10 N.Y.2d 63, 

67 (N.Y. 1961) (holding that a corporate representative is not 

individually liable under an agreement "unless there is clear 

and explicit evidence" of the individual's intention to 

substitute his personal liability for that of the corporation, 

or unless the representative follows "the nearly universal 

practice" of signing twice-"once as an officer and again as an 

individual"); 150 Broadway N.Y. Assoc., L.P. v. Bodner, 784 

N.Y.S.2d 63, 67 (N.Y. App. Div. 2004) ("the presence or absence 

of a reference to corporate office above or below a person's 

signature on an instrument does not necessarily determine the 
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capacity in which the person signed the instrument"). 

Defendants further argue that it is unclear how or why 

Vargas registered the copyright of the Recording in his name 

when Plaintiffs allege that Bully Sound owns the rights to the 

Recording (Cornpl. ~ 23). Defs.' Mern. at 12. Plaintiffs argue 

that as a co-author of the Recording, Vargas had the right to 

file for registration of the copyright and assign it "to his 

wholly-owned company" Bully Sound. Pls.' Mern. at 12; see 37 

C. F. R. § 202. 3 (a) (3) (defining a "copyright claimant" as either 

"[t]he author of a work" or "[a] person or organization that has 

obtained ownership of all rights under the copyright initially 

belonging to the author."). 

As the copyright claimant, Vargas had the right to assign 

his interest in the copyright to Bully Sound through the nunc 

pro tune Confirmatory Copyright Assignment dated January 16, 

2018. The assignment was in writing and signed by Vargas, and is 

therefore valid. See Billy-Bob Teeth, Inc. v. Novelty, Inc., 329 

F. 3d 586, 591-92 (7th Cir. 2003) (finding a nunc pro tune 

document memorializing a previous oral assignment of all rights 

to artwork, including copyright ownership, to be valid); Arthur 

Rutenberg Hornes, Inc. v. Drew Hornes, Inc., 29 F.3d 1529, 1532 

(11th Cir. 1994) ("Many courts have held that the requirements 

of 17 U.S.C. § 204(a) can be satisfied by an oral assignment 

later ratified or confirmed by a written memorandum of the 
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transfer."). Bully Sound has thus effectively owned the 

Recording copyright since November 7, 2016. 

Even if Bully Sound rather than Vargas should have been 

named as the copyright claimant, that would not invalidate the 

registration. "[I]t is well settled that errors in copyright 

certificates, even with respect to the identity of the copyright 

claimant, do not invalidate a copyright." Kaplan Co., Inc. v. 

Panaria Intern., Inc., No. 96-CV-7973 (HB), 1998 WL 603225, at 

*3 (S.D.N.Y. Sept. 11, 1998). "Only where there is an indication 

that the claimed error was committed knowingly with an intent to 

defraud or prejudice does an error invalidate a copyright 

certificate." Id. There is no such evidence. See Thomas Wilson & 

Co. v. Irving J. Dorfman Co., 433 F.2d 409, 412 (2d Cir. 1970) 

(finding a copyright valid even though "the president of 

plaintiff corporation instead of the corporation was named as 

the 'author'" in the application, because the error "was minor, 

was made in good faith, and could not have affected the action 

taken by the Copyright Office"). Nor does the omission of 

Rosario's name as an author from the registration invalidate the 

registration. See Kenbrooke Fabrics, Inc. v. Soho Fashions, 

Inc., 690 F. Supp. 298, 302 (S.D.N.Y. 1988) (finding that errors 

in the name of the work's author, copyright owner, and date of 

creation did not invalidate plaintiff's copyright registration 

because there was no evidence that the errors were committed 
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knowingly). 

Defendants further argue that Rosario is "at a minimum," a 

co-author of the Recording, and thus a co-owner of the copyright 

in the Recording, with the right to use and license the 

Recording to the Network Defendants. Defs.' Mem. at 9, 14. 

However, although Rosario is an author of the Recording, he is 

no longer a co-owner of the copyright because he assigned to 

Bully Sound all of his ownership rights, including copyrights, 

to the compositions and sound recordings through the Publishing 

Agreement and Addendum. Compl. ~ 23; Exs. 10-11. 

Plaintiffs have sufficiently alleged that Bully Sound has a 

valid and exclusive copyright interest in the November 7, 2016 

Recording through the Publishing Agreement on April 18, 2016, 

the Addendum on April 7, 2017, Vargas's registration of the 

copyright on May 5, 2017, and Vargas's retroactive assignment of 

the copyright to Bully Sound as of November 7, 2016. Therefore, 

Defendants' broadcast of the Recording on the Show on November 

13, 2017 was an infringement of Bully Sound's copyright to the 

Recording. Therefore, Counts I and V of the Amended Complaint 

cannot be dismissed. 

Count II: Unfair Competition/False Designation of Origin 

Plaintiffs allege that Defendants' publication of the 

falsely titled Recording on the Show and for download on the 

Internet constitutes unfair competition and false designation of 
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origin under the Lanham Act, New York General Business Law 

§ 349, and New York common law. Plaintiffs fail to state a claim 

under any of those provisions. 

The Lanham Act "cannot be invoked as an end run around the 

copyright laws or to add another layer of protection to 

copyright holders." Agence France Presse v. Morel, 769 F. Supp. 

2d 295, 307 (S.D.N.Y. 2011). The Supreme Court has held that the 

Lanham Act protects only "the producer of . . tangible goods 

that are offered for sale, and not . the author of any idea, 

concept, or communication embodied in those goods." Dastar Corp. 

v. Twentieth Century Fox Film Corp., 539 U.S. 23, 37, 123 S. Ct. 

2041, 2050 (2003). A "communicative product" is "one that is 

valued not primarily for its physical qualities, such as a 

hammer, but for the intellectual content that it conveys, such 

as a book or . a video." Id. at 33. "[A]ccording special 

treatment to communicative products" would cause "the Lanham Act 

to conflict with the law of copyright, which addresses that 

subject specifically." Id. 

The Recording is a communicative product protected by 

copyright law, and Plaintiffs' unfair competition claim is based 

on Defendants' infringing acts of publishing and broadcasting 

Plaintiffs' copyrighted Recording. Therefore, Plaintiffs cannot 

sustain a claim for unfair competition based on false 

designation of origin under the Lanham Act. See Freeplay Music, 
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Inc. v. Cox Radio, Inc., 409 F. Supp. 2d 259, 264 (S.D.N.Y. 

2005) (dismissing unfair competition and false designation of 

origin claim under Lanham Act for synchronization of plaintiff's 

musical works because claim was "based on the very acts of 

producing and broadcasting allegedly infringing works that form 

the factual underpinning of its copyright claims"). 

In an attempt to distinguish this case from Dastar, 

Plaintiffs state in their memorandum in opposition to the 

Network Defendants' motion that Bully Sound and Defendants 

offered tangible goods for sale "on various online commercial 

music and television download platforms." Pls.' Mem. at 23. 

Those assertions have not been pleaded, and are not to be 

considered. See Longo v. Ortiz, No. 15-CV-7716 (VEC), 2016 WL 

5376212, at *4 (S.D.N.Y. Sept. 26, 2016) ("the Court will not 

consider factual allegations that Plaintiff raised for the first 

time in his opposition brief to Defendants' Motion to Dismiss"); 

O'Brien v. Nat'l Property Analysts Partners, 719 F. Supp. 222, 

229 (S.D.N.Y. 1989) ("it is axiomatic that the Complaint cannot 

be amended by the briefs in opposition to a motion to dismiss"). 

For the same reasons, plaintiffs' argument, raised for the 

first time in their brief, that Defendants disparaged Plaintiffs 

through Rosario's social media notices accusing Plaintiffs of 

fraud (Pls.' Mem. at 21), cannot be considered. 

Plaintiffs also argue that Defendants' false and misleading 
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advertising of the song title "BAH GURL" is not protected by the 

Copyright Act and is thus actionable under the Lanham Act. Pls.' 

Mem. at 21. To prevail on a claim of unfair competition under 

the Lanham Act, "a plaintiff must show (1) that it has a valid 

mark that is entitled to protection under the Act, and (2) that 

use of the defendant's mark infringes, or is likely to infringe, 

the mark of the plaintiff." Phoenix Entertainment Partners, LLC 

v. J-V Successors, Inc., 305 F. Supp. 3d 540, 546 (S.D.N.Y. 

2018) (citation and internal quotation marks omitted). An 

unregistered mark is entitled to protection if the mark is 

"inherently distinctive" or has acquired "secondary meaning" in 

the minds of consumers. Star Indus., Inc. v. Bacardi & Co. Ltd., 

412 F.3d 373, 381 (2d Cir. 2005). "Titles of works of artistic 

expression, including films, plays, books, and songs, that have 

acquired secondary meaning are protected from unfair competition 

under§ 43(a) [of the Lanham Act]." EMI Catalogue Partnership v. 

Hill, Holliday, Connors, Cosmopulos Inc., 228 F.3d 56, 63 (2d 

Cir. 2000) . 

Plaintiffs have not alleged in their Amended Complaint that 

they possess a registered trademark in the song title "BAD GIRL" 

or that the title is inherently distinctive or has acquired 

secondary meaning in the public mind. Therefore, Plaintiffs' 

unfair competition claim under the Lanham Act fails. 

Plaintiffs' claim of unfair competition under New York 
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statutory and common law are preempted by the Copyright Act, 

which preempts a state statutory or common law claim if "(i) the 

work at issue 'come[s] within the subJect matter of copyright,' 

and (ii) the right being asserted is 'equivalent to any of the 

exclusive rights within the general scope of copyright.'" Forest 

Park Pictures v. Universal Television Network, Inc., 683 F.3d 

424, 429 (2d Cir. 2012) (quoting 17 U.S.C. § 30l(b)). A state 

law claim is not preempted if there is an "extra element . 

required instead of or in addition to the acts of reproduction, 

performance, distribution or display," which "changes the nature 

of the action so that it is qualitatively different from a 

copyright infringement claim." Computer Assocs. Intern., Inc. v. 

Altai, Inc., 982 F.2d 693, 716 (2d Cir. 1992). Examples of 

instances of copyright infringement that "satisfy the extra 

element test include unfair competition claims based upon 

breaches of confidential relationships, breaches of fiduciary 

duties and trade secrets." Id. at 717. 

Plaintiffs' unfair competition claim is based on 

Defendants' unauthorized acts of publishing and distributing the 

copyrighted Recording. Plaintiffs do not allege an "extra 

element" that changes the nature of the copyright claim, and the 

unfair competition claim is preempted by the Copyright Act. See 

Kregos v. Associated Press, 3 F.3d 656, 666 (2d Cir. 1993) 

("holding that Plaintiff's unfair competition claim was 
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preempted by the Copyright Act because it was "based solely on 

the copying of the protected expression"). Accordingly, Count II 

of the Amended Complaint is dismissed. 

Count IV: Tortious Interference with Contractual Relations 

Plaintiffs' claim of tortious interference with contractual 

relations under New York common law is also preempted by the 

Copyright Act. "In the Second Circuit, it is well settled that 

claims for tortious interference based on the unauthorized 

publication of a work protected by the Copyright Act are 

preempted." American Movie Classics Co. v. Turner Ent. Co., 922 

F. Supp. 926, 932 (S.D.N.Y. 1996). That a plaintiff "pleaded 

additional elements of awareness and intentional interference, 

not part of a copyright infringement claim, goes merely to the 

scope of the right; it does not establish qualitatively 

different conduct on the part of the infringing party, nor a 

fundamental nonequivalence between the state and federal rights 

implicated." Harper & Row Publishers, Inc. v. Nation Enters., 

723 F.2d 195, 201 (2d Cir. 1983), rev'd on other grounds, 471 

U.S. 539, 105 S. Ct. 2218 (1985). See CBS Broadcasting Inc. v. 

Counterr Group, No. 05-CV-7946 (DAB), 2008 WL 11350274, at *9 

(S.D.N.Y. Aug. 26, 2008) (finding that since the "claim of 

tortious interference appears to be rooted in the alleged 

impairment of his right to prepare derivative works and 

distribute them, it is preempted by the Copyright Act"). 
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Here, Plaintiffs allege that the Network Defendants 

knowingly and willfully induced Rosario to violate his 

agreements with Bully Sound. Compl. ~ 55. The Network 

Defendants' awareness of and interference with the agreements do 

not establish qualitatively different conduct from the Network 

Defendants' acts of infringement alleged in Plaintiffs' 

copyright claims. Because the tortious interference claim is 

predicated on Defendants' infringement of Plaintiffs' copyright 

1n the Recording, it is preempted. Therefore, Count IV of the 

Amended Complaint is dismissed. 

CONCLUSION 

Defendants' motions to dismiss (Dkt. Nos. 47 and 59) are 

granted in part and denied in part. The motion to dismiss Count 

II for unfair competition/false designation of origin under the 

Lanham Act, New York General Business Law§ 349, and New York 

common law is granted. The motion to dismiss Count IV for 

tortious interference with contractual relations under New York 

common law is also granted. In all other respects, the motion is 

denied. 

Plaintiffs are granted leave to file a Second Amended 
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Complaint, but it must comply with the rulings in this opinion. 

So ordered. 

Dated: New York, New York 
November 30, 2018 
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LOUIS L. STANTON 

U.S.D.J. 
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